
BOARD OF REGENTS 
NEVADA SYSTEM OF HIGHER EDUCATION 

Third Floor Rotunda 
Frank H. Rogers Science & Technology Building 

Desert Research Institute 
755 E. Flamingo Road, Las Vegas 

Thursday, June 18, 2009, 8:30 a.m. 
Friday, June 19, 2009, 8:00 a.m. 

Members Present: Mr. Michael B. Wixom, Chair 
Dr. Jason Geddes, Vice Chair 
Mr. Robert Blakely 
Mr. William G. Cobb 
Mr. Cedric Crear 
Mrs. Dorothy S. Gallagher 
Mr. Ron Knecht 
Mr. James Dean Leavitt 
Mr. Kevin Page 
Dr. Raymond D. Rawson 
Dr. Jack Lund Schofield 

 
Members Absent: Mr. Mark Alden 
 
Others Present: Chancellor James E. Rogers  

Chief Counsel Bart Patterson 
Special Counsel Brooke Nielsen 
President Michael D. Richards, CSN 
President Stephen G. Wells, DRI 
President Carl Diekhans, GBC 
President Fred Maryanski, NSC 
President Maria C. Sheehan, TMCC 
President David B. Ashley, UNLV 
President Milton D. Glick, UNR 
President Carol A. Lucey, WNC 
Chief Executive Officer of the Board Scott Wasserman 

 
Also present were faculty senate chairs Mr. N. Mark Rauls, CSN; Dr. Alan Gertler, DRI; Ms. 
Dr. Frank Daniels, GBC; Mr. Gregory Robinson, NSC; Mr. Jim Lowe, NSHE; Dr. John Filler, 
UNLV; Dr. P. Elliott Parker, UNR; Mr. Scott Huber, TMCC; and Mr. Gil Martin, WNC.  
Student government leaders present included Mr. Nathaniel Waugh, ASCSN President, CSN; 
Mr. Eron Sanchez, SGA President, GBC; Ms. Amsala Alemu-



06/18/2009 – 06/19/2009 - Board of Regents’ Minutes 
Page 2 
 
Chair Wixom called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. on Thursday, June 18, 2009, with all 
members present except Regents Alden, Page and Rawson. 
 
Chair Wixom related that Mr. Stavros Anthony has resigned as a member of the Board of 
Regents due to his election to and the resulting swearing-in as Las Vegas City Councilman



06/18/2009 – 06/19/2009 - Board of Regents’ Minutes Page 3 
 
1. Information Only – Introductions (Agend a Item #1)  – (Cont’d.)  

President Glick introduced incoming Faculty Senate Chair, Dr. P. Elliott Parker, and 
incoming GSA (grad u a te)  Student Body President Ms. Jillian Murdock.  He announced 
that Mr. Eli Reilly has returned as the ASUN (underg ra d u a te)  Student Body President. 
 
Chair Wixom also related that the UNR softball team was establishing itself as one of 
the premier programs in the West.  For the second straight season, the Wolf Pack won 
the Western Athletic Conference Championship and advanced to the NCAA Regional’s 
(full sta te m e n t on file in th e Board offic e) .  
 
President Ashley introduced incoming Faculty Senate Chair, Dr. John Filler, who is also 
serving as the Chair of Chairs.  He announced that Mr. Adam Cronis was returning as 
the CSUN Student Body President and Ms. Jessica Lucero was returning as the GPSA 
Student Body President. 
 
Chair Wixom also congratulated Mr. Reilly for his election as the Chair of the Nevada 
Student Association (NSA), and Mr. Cronis as Vice Chair.  Chair Wixom then introduced 
Assemblyman and UNR Professor, Mr. Paul Aizley. 
 
 

2. Information Only - Chair’s Report (Agend a Item #2)  - 
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2. Information Only - Chair’s Report (Agend a Item #2)  –  (Cont’ d.)  

Regent Cobb felt that not many people understood that the research being conducted at 
DRI had an effect on external funding and the creation of potential jobs.  Dr. Moser 
thanked Regent Cobb for acknowledging the importance of research grants to the 
success of the institution and its contribution to the local economy. 
 
Chair Wixom asked Dr. Moser what governmental agency this project was involved 
with at the Nevada Test Site.  Dr. Moser replied that he was working under a variety of 
programs within the Department of Energy (DOE).  The projects through the DOE are 
not EPSCoR programs, but are nationally competitive grants. 
 
President Stephen G. Wells then introduced Ms. Mary Ehrsam, an Operation Iraqi 
Freedom veteran and a recent graduate of the University of Nevada, Las Vegas, with a 
Bachelor of Science in Biological Sciences and an emphasis in Cell and Molecular 
Biology.  Since February 2007, Ms. Ehrsam has been performing research under the 
direction of Dr. Moser.   In that time, she has been selected for two fellowships to 
further her research on the characterization of the microbial and microalgal 
communities of Devils Hole: The American Society for Microbiology Undergraduate 
Research Fellowship (natio n a lly co mp e titiv e)  and the NSF-EPSCoR Academic Year 
Research Fellowship.  Ms. Ehrsam has presented several posters and has spoken of her 
work in the Death Valley National Park both at national and regional conferences.  She 
will be attending Touro University in July 2009 to pursue her Master’s in Physician 
Assistant Studies (full prese n ta tio n on file in th e Board offic e) . 
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The meeting recessed at 9:25 a.m. and reconvened at 1:22 p.m. on Thursday, June 18, 2009, 
with all members present except for Regents Alden and Page. 

 
 

3. Information Only - Public Comment (Agend a Item #4)  – Dr. William Smith, President of 
the W.D. Smith Foundation, thanked Chancellor Rogers, the Regents and President 
Rint 
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4. Information Only - Farewell to Chancellor Rogers (Agend a Item #6)  –  (Cont’ d.)  

Chancellor Rogers related that acting as Chancellor 



06/18/2009 – 06/19/2009 - Board of Regents’ Minutes Page 7 
 
5. Approved - Appointment of Chancellor to the Nevada System of Higher Education 

(Agend a Item #7)  – (Cont’d.)  
Regent Schofield left the meeting. 

 
Regent Crear asked how the proposed salary had been determined.  Chair Wixom 
replied that he and Vice Chair Geddes had worked with Ms. Carla Henson to determine 
an amount commiserate with other system chancellors.  He added that the proposed 
salary fell roughly in the middle of the presidents’ salary range. 
 
Regent Crear asked if the salary was paid entirely by NSHE funds or if any foundation 
funds were involved.  Chair Wixom indicated that no foundation funds were involved in 
the proposed salary. 
 
Regent Crear asked if it was ever determined what Chancellor Rogers would have been 
paid, if he had accepted a competitive salary.  Chair Wixom replied that had never been 
established. 
 
Regent Leavitt thanked Chair Wixom for addressing the reasons for not conducting an 
executive search.  Although he has long said that there was tremendous value in the 
search process, he agreed that in this particular situation, it was important to consider 
setting aside that process, particularly when there was a person available that was 
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6. Approved - Consent Agenda (Agend a Item #5) - The Board of Regents approved the 

Consent Agenda in its entirety. 
 

(1) Approved – Minutes 
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8. Approved - Employment Contract, Head Men’s Basketball Coach, UNR (Agend a Item #9) 

–



06/18/2009 – 06/19/2009 
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10. Approved - Faculty Hire Above Salary Schedule, Department of Pathology, UNR 

(Agend a Item #11)  – (Cont’d.)  
grant-funded projects.  Dr. Barsky’s primary responsibility will be the development of 
teaching and research within the D
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11. Approved - Faculty Hire Above Salary Schedule, Assistant Professor-In-Residence of 

Clinical Services in Pediatric Dentistry, UNLV (Agend a Item #12)  – 
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12. Approved - Salary Supplement for CSN President Mike Richards (Agend a Item #13)  – 

(Cont’d.)  

Regent Crear asked if the supplemental funds were in addition to President Richards’ 
current base salary.  Chair Wixom indicated that was correct. 
 
Regent Crear asked if President Richards’ salary was currently being supplemented.  
Ms. Graham indicated that it was not.  However, the previous president’s salary had 
been. 
 
Regent Rawson noted that, as one of the largest institutions in the state, the position of 
President of CSN was a tremendous responsibility.  He felt that President Richards was 
well respected on campus, had brought stability to the institution and should be 
complimented. 
 
Regent Crear asked what the total compensation would then be.  Ms. Graham replied 
that the supplement would raise President Richards’ annual salary to $268,000. 
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14. Information Only - Mission, Master Plans and Goals (Agend a Item #15)  – (Cont’d.)  

Regent Gallagher felt that a discussion regarding efficiencies should include a discussion 
by the Board on the inclusion of measurable goals in the presidents’ evaluation process.  
Chair Wixom agreed that measurable evaluation parameters were needed.  
 
Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich felt that these concerns would naturally flow into the 
discussion to be held at the Board Workshop.  It would be up to the Board to keep this 
discussion at the forefront by scheduling it as a standing agenda item.  Chair Wixom 
asked that there be a follow up discussion for this topic at the Board Workshop. 
 
 

15. Approved - Amendment of DRI Letter of Credit (Agend a Item #16)  – At the 
recommendation of the Budget & Finance Committee, the Board of Regents approved a 
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16. Information Only - Public Relations, Branding, Marketing and Recruitment Efforts, 

DRI (Agend a Item #17)  – (Cont’d.)  
newspapers, bulletins, research publications, special events, open houses, newsletters, 
pamphlets and the DRI website.  DRI’s communications plan accomplishes three goals 
in accordance with the NSHE mission:  1) developing a reputation for excellence, 2) 
building a quality of life for local citizens and those around the world, and 3) positively 
impacting the economy. 
 
President Wells related that the celebration of DRI’s 50th anniversary in 2009 has 
offered a unique opportunity to consider its communications plan.   
 

�¾ Communications Plan: 
�ƒ Commissioned study in 2006 to evaluate Institutional Advancement (IA). 
�ƒ Communications/Public Relations separated out from IA. 
�ƒ Webmaster hired. 
�ƒ Funding from donor to secure hiring of PIO (Public Info rma tio n Officer) . 
�ƒ Outreach also moved to Communications. 

 
President Wells related that DRI’s Communications Office is staffed by Mr. Greg 
Bortolin, Director of Communication and Government Affairs, and by Ms. Kelly Frank, 
Interim Public Information Officer.  Mr. Bortolin’s background provides a wealth of 
knowledge and a deep understanding of how government functions within the state. 
 
Although DRI was very proud of how it has evolved, President Wells related that it has 
outgrown the title “Desert” and will begin a campaign to change the brand to convey 
that environmental research is conducted within a variety of environments.  However, 
the name Desert Research Institute will remain intact.  A new communications has been 
launched with the golden anniversary celebration that will incorporate several elements 
including a commemorative magazine, a portable panel display, a video and a 
redesigned website.  The magazine has a circulation of approximately 15,000 and 
reflects information that is also included on the portable panel display and the video.  
The thirteen minute video was unveiled at the Nevada Medal Dinner and is available for 
staff and faculty to take with them while traveling.  A series of lecture and open houses, 
including a tour of its new Computational Research and Visualization Building (CRVB) 
has also been initiated.  
 
Looking forward, President Wells related that DRI was making every effort to improve 
its internal communications.  Those changes include the posting of a regular President’s 
message in regard to budget cuts and accomplishments.  In addition, he has begun 
visiting with faculty aas 



06/18/2009 – 06/19/2009 - Board of Regents’ Minutes 
Page 20 
 
16. Information Only - Public Relations, Branding, Marketing and Recruitment Efforts, 

DRI (Agend a Item #17)  – (Cont’d.)  
DRI’s most important publications are the ones that its faculty publishes in the most 
prestigious journals as possible.  Those publications show the quality of research that is 
being conducted and is also how the faculty communicates to other scientists and to 
funding agencies. 
 

�¾ Critical examples of research and outreach: 
�ƒ 
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Chair Wixom congratulated Ms. Angela Palmer, Program Officer I with the Board of Regents 
Office for ten years of service to the Board. 

 
 

17. Information Only - Update on UNLV William S. Boyd School of Law Saltman Center 
for Conflict Resolution (Agend a Item #18)  - At the request of Chair Michael B. Wixom, a 
presentation was provided to the Board of Regents on the origin, programs and 
leadership of the William S. Boyd School of Law Saltman Center for Conflict 
Resolution (Ref. BOR -18 on file in th e Board offic e ). 
 
President Ashley introduced Mr. Michael Saltman, Founder of the Saltman Center for 
Conflict Resolution and Dr. John V. White, Dean of the UNLV William S. Boyd School 
of Law.   
 
Mr. Saltman related that he and his wife, Sonja, have been residents of Las Vegas for 35 
years and he considered his career as being UNLV centric.  In 2002, after reading an 
article in the London Times on mediation and conflict resolution in the United 
Kingdom, he contacted then Dean of the School of Law, Dr. Dick Morgan.  Together 
they developed a concept and vision for the Saltman Center for Conflict Resolution.  He 
felt they were very fortunate in finding Dr. Jeanne Sternlight, Professor and Director of 
the Saltman Center, as well as her colleagues Professors Ray Patterson and Peter Reilly. 
 
Dean White conveyed that the goal of the Saltman Center was not only to provide high 
quality instruction but to also provide students with inspiration of the role of law and 
lawyers.  He related that the School of Law was 3 ( t)-2 (he)4.0 Tw [n 
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17. Information Only - Update on UNLV William S. Boyd School of Law Saltman Center 

for Conflict Resolution (Agend a Item #18)  – (Cont’d.)  

that each team of three has at least one member from each culture.  The participants not 
only play the game together but also live in dormitories with each other.  She indicated 
that there was a link to a video on the Center’s website that shows the process that the 
participants go through, adding that in the beginning there were obvious hesitancies.  
However, by the end of the program, many achievements had been made. 
 
Dr. Sternlight reported that some of the law students also participate in a program called 
MINT (Media tio n in Nevad a Today).  That particular program allows the students to provide 
direct service. 
 
Dr. Sternlight related that the Saltman Center planned to continue its current direction.  
However, once beyond the economic crisis, the Center would like to pursue 
development of a Master’s program for law students to receive an additional degree in 
conflict resolution, or to possibly develop a certificate program, or summer program and 
training for various public or private sector groups. 
 
Regent Cobb asked if the Center’s students would have the opportunity to become 
involved in the recent legislation on the mediation of foreclosures.  Dr. Sternlight 
replied that although she has reached out to make the Center available for that process, 
she is aware that the primary resource appears to be Clark County attorneys.   However, 
she stated that the Center was ready and willing to provide assistance if asked to. 
 
Chair Wixom asked if the Regents could do anything to assist in that particular cause.  
Dean White related that there has been communication between Speaker Barbara 
Buckley and the Nevada Supreme Court to determine what role the Center could play 
without overwhelming its resources.  He added that the School of Law operates a 
community service program that provides important information to the public regarding 
legal rights in 
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18. Approved - Personnel Session – DRI President Stephen G. Wells (Agend a Item #19)  – 

(Cont’d.)  

Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich thanked former Governor Kenny Guinn as well as 
Regents Anthony, Geddes and Schofield and Ms. Margaret Shanafield for serving on 
the evaluation committee.  He also thanked Dr. Dave Decker, Faculty Senate Chair, 
DRI, for leading an exhaustive survey that resulted in a mid-70% capture rate. 
 
Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich introduced the consultant retained to conduct 
President Wells’ evaluation, Dr. Charles G. Groat, Distinguished Professor at the 
University of Texas, Austin (full eva lu a tio n rep o rt on file in th e Board offic e ). 
 

Regent Crear entered the meeting. 
 
Dr. Groat reported that during the evaluation period, DRI had seen strong growth in 
programs and funding.  The total revenue had increased by 17% to $58.2 million.  
Facility expansion had been notable with five capital improvement projects, the most 
significant being the Computer Research and Visualization Building (CRVB).  The role 
of DRI leadership in identifying research areas and in seeking funding had increased, 
which was a move beyond the bottoms-up approach in these areas that had been 
dominant in the past.  Efforts had been made to increase the visibility and recognition of 
DRI programs and expertise on both the national and international levels. President 
Wells has been very active in advancing the interests of DRI at the federal level through 
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18. Approved - Personnel Session – DRI President Stephen G. Wells (Agend a Item #19)  – 

(Cont’d.)  

relationship with them.  Dr. Groat also stated that President Wells received high praise 
for his recognition of the importance of raising funds from private sources, especially in 
times of strained state funding.  
 
Dr. Groat related that vice-president-
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18. Approved - Personnel Session – DRI President Stephen G. Wells (Agend a Item #19)  – 

(Cont’d.)  

Dr. Tim Brown.  Based on Dr. Brown’s recommendation that the future of fire 
prediction includes immersive environments, DRI sought to build that program.  
President Wells explained that each research project involves risk and that time is often 
involved to realize a pay off in the end.  He felt that when all parties worked together, a 
successful outcome would be achieved. 
 
Chair Wixom asked Dr. Dave Decker, former DRI Faculty Senate Chair, – 
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18. Approved - Personnel Session – DRI President Stephen G. Wells (Agend a Item #19)  – 

(Cont’d.)  

perceptions that science and technology are critical to its future.  In additional to state 
and federal funding, DRI needed to increase its external fundraising through 
philanthropic approaches.  His efforts to increase that philanthropic funding have begun 
to affect changes in his position.  He recognized that he could do a better job of 
communicating the reasons for his actions in that area. 
 
Regent Gallagher stated that she has worked closely with DRI and felt privileged to 
have seen its tremendous growth and change.  She felt that President Wells has done an 
outstanding job.  She realized that DRI was evolving and that sometimes change was 
difficult for faculty, but felt that could be settled with fairness and communication. 
 
Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich related that three years ago, President Wells had the 
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19. Approved - Presidential Contract, DRI (Agend a Item #20)  - Pursuant to NRS 241.033, the 

Board took administrative action to offer a new contract to DRI President Stephen G. 
Wells, including a determination of the employment terms and conditions as follows 
(Hando u t on file in th e Board offic e) . 
 

�¾ Base Salary:  $260,428.98 base salary. 
�¾ Salary Supplement:  $22,000.00 funded by the DRI Foundation. 
�¾ Club Membership:  Approximately $7,180.00 in support of club membership in 

Reno and Las Vegas funded by the DRI Foundation. 
�¾ COLA:  Will be eligible for COLA award on July 1, 2009, if approved by the 

legislature. 
�¾ Car Allowance:  $8,000.00 per fiscal year. 
�¾ Housing Allowance:  $24,000.00 per fiscal year. 
�¾ Host Account:  $5,000.00 per fiscal year. 
�¾ Contract Period:  Contact will be through June 30, 2013. 
�¾ Standard Clauses:  for termination and discipline. 

 
Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich related that no changes had been made between the 
existing and proposed contract terms. 
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20. Information Only - Report: Outcomes of the 2009 Session of the Legislature (Agend a Item 

#21) – (Cont’d.)  

Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich related that the 75th regular Session of the Nevada 
State Legislature convened on February 2, 2009, and closed on June 2, 2009, at 12:24 
a.m., lasting a total of 120 days.  Legislative measures enacted impact NSHE in many 
areas including policy, operating budgets and capital.  A summary report of the enacted 
legislation impacting higher education is available and can be found on the NSHE Web 
site www.nevada.edu. 
 

�¾ NSHE Specific Measures: 
�x AB 401 – NSHE Bonding Capacity; 
�x AB 535 – Permanently removes the Board’s authority to request Bill 

Drafts; 
�x SJR 4 – Appointed Board of Regents (Measu re d Failed) ; 
�x SB 137 – Recycling; 
�x SB 427 – Public Employees’ Retirement System (PERS); 
�x SB 415 and SB 427 – Public Employees’ Benefits Program (PEBP); 
�x SCR 37 – Study of State’s Revenue Structure to Provide for Long-term 

Stabilization of Revenue; 
�x SB 433 – Furloughs for NSHE Employees; 
�x SB 152 – Green Jobs Initiative; 
�x The Governor Guinn Millennium Scholarship; 

�ƒ Ten Millennium Scholarship measures introduced during the Session. 
�ƒ Two policy measures enacted impacting Board policy (AB 96 & SB 209). 

�x AB 549 – Suspension of Unclaimed Property Transfer; 
�x Nevada National Guard and the U.S. Armed Forces (AB 188); and 
�x Veterans of the U.S. Armed Forces (SB 318). 

 
�¾ Restoration of Funding - $592.5 million state support approved for FY2010 and 

FY2011.  These amounts include $12.4 million in FY2010 and $15.5 million in 
FY2011 to restore health insurance benefits, and $11.5 million in FY2010 and 
$11.5 million in FY2011 for the 2 percent salary restoration. 

 
Regent Rawson asked if the System held a reasonable assumption that the stimulus funds 
would be available in the second year of the biennium.  Executive Vice Chancellor K2 (n t)-115.2 263.28 Tm
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20. Information Only - Report: Outcomes of the 2009 Session of the Legislature (Agend a Item 

#21) – (Cont’d.)  

�¾ 2009-11 Enrollment Calculation – Three-year Weighted Average versus Flat 
Enrollment Growth: 

�x The Legislature approved use of the Flat Enrollment Growth 
methodology recommended by the Board of Regents: 

�ƒ The Flat Enrollment method was agreed to be more reasonable 
particularly given enrollment fluctuations and the uncertainty of 
the budget situation. 

�x The Flat Enrollment Growth methodology redistributes formula funding 
resulting in increases at the higher growth institutions and decreases at 
the lower growth institutions. 

�x Letter of Intent – 2011-13 biennium budgets should utilize the traditional 
three-year weighted average methodology. 

 
Regent Cobb asked if it had been communicated to the legislature that the flat 
enrollment methodology had been a recommendation from the NSHE presidents.  
Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich stated that had not been communicated in that 
specific manner.  However, once the Board votes to approve something, it then becomes 
an action of the Board.  Regent Cobb felt that perhaps on this particular issue, a direct 
recommendation from the presidents would have held additional meaning. 
 

�¾ Formula Funding: 
�x 74.10 % formula funding in FY2010. 
�x 74.12% formula funding in FY2011. 
�x Funding for the previous biennium: 

o 85.5% in FY2008. 
o 85.5 % in FY2009. 

FY2010 and FY2011 effective percentages include one-time stimulus funds that 
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20. Information Only - Report: Outcomes of the 2009 Session of the Legislature (Agend a Item  

#21) – (Cont’d.)  

�¾ 2009 Letter of Intent: 
�x Future Enrollment Calculation – 2011-
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Regent Knecht entered the meeting. 

 
22. Approved - Handboo k  Revision, Free Tuition For Veterans of the Armed Forces (Agend a 

Item #23)  – The Board of Regents approved Vice Chancellor Jane Nichols’ request of 
revision to Board policy concerning free tuition for veterans of the Armed Forces (Title 
4, Chapter 15, Sectio n 3) .  Under existing state law and Board policy, members of the U.S. 
Armed Forces who are on active duty and stationed at a military installation in Nevada 
are deemed residents for tuition purposes and therefore pay resident registration fees 
only.  Non-
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24. Approved - Discussion of 2009-2011 NSHE Biennial Budget (Agend a Item #25)  – (Cont’d.)  

(immed ia te ly effe c tiv e fo r 120 days, to be ma d e perma n en t by fu rth e r Board actio n) , in accordance with 
Title 2, Chapter 1, Sec. 1.3.3.b due to the 2009 l
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24. Approved - Discussion of 2009-2011 NSHE Biennial Budget (Agend a Item #25)  – (Cont’d.)  

Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich explained that DRI is fundamentally different than 
the other institutions in that it is recognized by Nevada Revised Statutes to be more 
entrepreneurial in nature and dependent upon its faculty and the grants that they receive.  
He emphasized that the quality of the work between DRI’s faculty and those similarly 
situated at UNR and UNLV could not be differentiated.  However, a fundamental 
difference does exist in DRI in that it is primarily funded on research grants 
(appro x im a te ly 80%) , compared to UNR and UNLV that have a significantly smaller base.  
Except for DRI, the recommendation includes that the source of funding for particular 
professional employees not be a basis for differentiation of the furloughs. 
 
Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich stated that Chair Wixom’s concept that everyone 
share in the pain was important.  He related that the legislature expected a student fee 
increase to occur, adding that the calculations for the overall impact of the budget cuts 
had included the impact of a 5% fee increase.  The taxpayers of Nevada have been 
asked to participate, as well as the classified staff through a legislatively-mandated 
furlough program.  Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich stated that System Administration 
salaries would also be reduced because it was the right thing to do. 
 
Regent Geddes felt it was critical that the two recommendations (incre a se d f ees an d th e 
fa cu lty an d pro fe ssio n a l sa la rie s)  be considered together.  He felt that the recommendation 
brought forward all of the issues within the legislative intent and within legal 
parameters.  He also felt it was important to take into consideration that the System had 
started with a recommendation for an approximate 50% budget reduction and the 
possibility of having to make a declaration of financial exigency.  He acknowledged 
that the furloughs did have a sunset.  However, he felt that the recommendation was 
perfect in that everyone hated it because everyone was losing something.  He personally 
would rather have seen a higher student fee increase but recognized that it was a 
balancing act.  The System has never seen this situation before and needed to adapt, 
adding that he felt the recommendation offered the best compromise. 
 
Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich asked that the faculty and professional staff be 
allowed to voluntarily begin their furloughs in the first year, thereby spreading it over 
the entire biennium.  The System was also asking that the presidents have the authority, 
in consultation with the faculty leaders, to devise a voluntary program and determine 
the options available in assisting the faculty in meeting their obligations to the students.   
 
Dr. John Filler, Faculty Senate Chair, UNLV, and the Chair of Chairs, read the 
following statement into the record on behalf of the Council of the Faculty Senate Chairs: 
 

“The Faculty Senate Chairs of the Nevada System of Education applaud 
the efforts of the institutional presidents and the newly appointed Chancellor in 
drafting the proposal.  We recognize the sacrifices that have been made by a 
great number of individuals and the hard work done by so many to bring this to 
this point.  We are particularly pleased to observe in this proposal the flexibility 
afforded to the institutions in its implementation.  We believe that the NSHE 
Code should be preserved to the greatest extent possible and should be 
suspended or changed only after careful and lengthy discussion.  We trust that 
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24. Approved - Discussion of 2009-2011 NSHE Biennial Budget (Agend a Item #25)  – (Cont’d. ) 

Regent Crear asked what the line was between tenure and tenure-track faculty, adding 
that no one wants to take a furlough.  He asked how the System could say that one 
position 
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24. Approved - Discussion of 2009-2011 NSHE Biennial Budget (Agend a Item #25)  – (Cont’d.)  

Regent Geddes added that he would dispute that anyone on tenure track would lose their 
progress towards tenure.  Although he hoped that the System would not lose professors 
due to the situation, he understood that opportunities may exist elsewhere.  He 
emphasized that everybody has to give up something and he felt this was the fairest way 
to deal with the situation. 
 
Regent Knecht asked Dr. Filler what the standard workload was currently.  Dr. Filler 
replied that at UNLV the standard workload is 3/3.  Regent Knecht asked if that 
indicated the number of classes and the number of credit hours per class.  Dr. Filler 
replied that was correct, with the average class at UNLV being three credit hours. 
 
Regent Knecht observed that, essentially, over the course of the academic year, if the 
average student load was 15 credit hours per semester, the faculty member, just in 
instructional terms, is spending half as many hours in class as a student.  However, he 
asked if it was a fair representation to state that faculty membert84M2/ (K)2 (ne)4 (l6 Tm
(R)T houTam)-6 (emldo01ora054 (r)]Tt)-e94( num)-2 (be)4 (r)3 ( o) svworkis r
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24. Approved - Discussion of 2009-2011 NSHE Biennial Budget (Agend a Item #25)  – (Cont’d.)  

Mr. Eli Reilly, ASUN Student Body President, UNR, and the Chair of the Nevada 
Student Alliance (NSA), related that the students are also citizens of the State of Nevada 
and subject to the same taxation.  The students are willing to step up and endorse Option 
A of the recommendation before the Board.  He related that the current registration fee at 
UNR is $140.00 per credit hour.  A 10% increase would equate to approximately $168.00 
additional dollars per student per semester, adding that was a reasonable number.  
However, he felt that the most important aspect of this increase was that it should be 
applied to financial aid.  He related that $168.00 for some students may make or break 
their educational success.  It was of fundamental importance to the students, institutions 
and the System that 100% of all future increases must remain on campus. 
 
Mr. Adam Cronis, CSUN Student Body President, UNLV, related that he had sent the 
Board members an e-mail containing data from a recent survey in which approximately 
1,000 students responded.  An overwhelming number of students indicated that they have 
been affected by the budget crisis on an individual basis.  A majority of the students also 
indicated that the budget situation has affected their life at UNLV.  When it came down 
to a question of whether the students would support a fee increase, the response was 
50/50.  
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24. Approved - Discussion of 2009-2011 NSHE Biennial Budget (Agend a Item #25)  – (Cont’d.)  

the Board of Regents does hereby and for the 
2009-2011 biennium only, temporarily reduce 
salaries through the use of unpaid leave in an 
amount equivalent to the amount of legislative 
salary cut for FY 2011.  The Board shall, to the 
extent feasible, devise methods that protect base 
compensation and benefits and shall offer tenured 
faculty an alternative of unpaid teaching workload 
increases in lieu of unpaid leave.  The various 
Presidents shall consult with their respective 
faculty senates regarding the implementation of 
this section.  Unpaid leave or temporary workload 
increases required by this section are final and not 
subject to appeal, grievance or reconsideration.  
The provisions of this section shall constitute 
constructive notice to all faculty and no individual 
notice to any such faculty member shall be 
required hereunder to implement the foregoing.  
To the extent any conflict or inconsistency 
between this and any other section of the Code 
exists, the provisions of this section shall control.  
This section will terminate on June 30, 2011.”   
Regent Geddes seconded. 

 
Regent Crear asked if the motion would implement a 4% furlough in year two of the 
biennium for every employee, except for tenured faculty, including the presidents.  Chief 
Counsel Patterson clarified that some administrative faculty do have tenure.  However, 
this furlough would apply to the administrative portion of those salaries on a pro-rata 
basis.  Since the presidents are completely administrative, it would apply completely to 
them.  He clarified that, for this purpose, the term “tenure” applied only to those engaged 
in instruction. 
 
Regent Crear asked if the motion included System staff as well.  Chief Counsel 
Patterson clarified that under the NSHE Code, all professional administrative staff and 
teaching individuals are termed “faculty.”  Regent Crear asked if the motion applied to 
tenured administrative System professionals.  Chief Counsel Patterson indicated that it 
did. 
 
Regent Cobb asked if the motion included the exception for DRI.  Executive Vice 
Chancellor Klaich indicated that it did.  Chair Wixom added that the exception made for 
DRI conceivably falls into the doctrine of unintended consequences.  He expressed 
concern for the process of exempting specific groups because he felt that everyone 
could make a legitimate claim for exemption. 
 
Regent Cobb indicated that it could also be said that no one should be exempt, including 
DRI.  Chair Wixom explained that because DRI’s funding sources were so unique, what 
initially appeared to be a 4-5% reduction could too easily magnify into a 20-25% reduction. 
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24. Approved - Discussion of 2009-2011 NSHE Biennial Budget (Agend a Item #25)
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26. Approved - Procedur e s & Guideli nes Manual Revision, Registration & Special Fee Request for 

the Advanced Education Program in Pediatric Dentistry, School of Dental Medicine, UNLV 
(Agend a Item #27)  –  (Cont’ d.)  

Regent Crear asked if the students complete their dental school education and decide 
that they want to go into pediatric dentistry, does it cost them an additional $25,000.  
Dean West clarified that it would be $25,000 per year of the two-year program.  Regent 
Crear asked for clarification if it was $25,000 plus the $5,000 fee.  Dean West indicated 
that the additional $5,000 fee was for supplies and equipment but the total yearly fee 
would be $30,000.  She added that the average annual salary for a pediatric dentist was 
$191,000.  
 
Chair Wixom asked Chief Counsel Patterson to provide guidance to ensure that, in 
essence, these fees are not tuition dollars.  Chief Counsel Patterson felt that the request 
was acceptable under the Board’s fee policy. 
 
UNLV Provost Smatresk added that as self supporting programs, all School of Dental 
Medicine program fees were recovered by the program and not by the state.  
 

Regent Gallagher moved approval of the 
Procedur es & Guideli nes Manual Revision for 
Registration & Special Fee Request for the 
Advanced Education Program in Pediatric 
Dentistry, School Of Dental Medicine, UNLV.  
Regent Knecht seconded.  Motion carried.  
Regents Alden, Page and Schofield were absent. 

 
 

27. Approved - Suspension of Annual Step Increases on the Community College Academic 
Salary Schedule, FY2010 and FY2011 (Agend a Item #28)  – The Board of Regents 
approved the request of Executive Vice Chancellor Daniel J. Klaich and Presidents 
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27. Approved - Suspension of Annual Step Increases on the Community College Academic 

Salary Schedule, FY2010 and FY2011 (Agend a Item #28)  – (Cont’d.)  
Regent Crear noted that, in addition to the 4% furlough and that COLA had not been 
approved, the community colleges would now not receive merit.  Executive Vice 
Chancellor Klaich indicated that was correct, however, that applied to all of the 
institutions, not just the community colleges. 
 
Chair Wixom asked if it was fair to say that this was to address the overall budget crisis.  
Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich replied that this request was being made to avoid an 
unfunded mandate for the community colleges which would require them to essentially 
cut their operating budgets by this amount.  He added that a sunset did apply to this 
request. 
 

Motion carried.  Regents Alden and Page were 
absent. 

 
 

28. Approved - Procedur es & Guideli nes Manual  Revision, Student Health Service and 
Health Insurance Rates (Agend a Item #29)  – The Board of Regents approved Vice 
Chancellor Mike Reed’s request for revision of Student Health Service and Health 
Insurance Rates.  In accordance with Board policy (Title 4, Chapter 17, Sectio n 18) , student 
fees require Board approval.  This agenda item addresses 2009-10 student health service 
fees and student health insurance rates.  These revised student fees will be codified in 
the NSHE Procedures and Guidelines Manual, and will be effective for the Fall 2009 
semester (PGM Chapter 7, Sectio n 5(F)) . (Ref. BOR -29 on file in th e Board offic e .) 
 
Vice Chancellor Reed pointed out that all of the Health Insurance Rate changes, as 
proposed, were voluntary programs except for the international students, as noted on 
page 3 of the reference material (Ref. BOR -29).  The Student Health Service fee was 
mandatory per semester, and per summer school semester at UNLV. 
 
Mr. Jamie Davidson, Assistant Vice President for Wellness, UNLV, related that the 
requested increase was pursuant to a policy passed in 2003 that allows the health fee to 
increase by the medical inflation rate as determined by the Consumer Price Index, 
which was 2.6% for the current year. 
 
Regent Rawson asked how many students currently utilize the health service.  Mr. 
Davidson indicated that last year there were 40,000 visits to UNLV’s integrated health 
center.  There were approximately 19,000 students served. 
 
Regent Rawson asked if the health center financially broke even.  Mr. Davidson replied 
that it did. 
 
Regent Geddes clarified that these fees were all voluntary except for the international 
and summer school students at UNLV.  Vice Chancellor Reed replied that the Health 
Services 
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28. Approved - Procedur es & Guideli nes Manual  Revision, Student Health Service and 

Health Insurance Rates (Agend a Item #29)  – (Cont’d.)  

Regent Gallagher moved approval of Procedur es 
& Guideli nes Manual  Revision, Student Health 
Service and Health Insurance Rates.  Regent 
Leavitt seconded.  Motion carried.  Regents Alden 
and Page were absent. 

 
 

29. Information Only - Regents’ Ad Hoc Efficiency and Effectiveness Committee for the 
Nevada System of Higher Education (Agend a Item #30)  – The Board of Regents continued 
its discussion of the intended goals of the Regents’ Ad Hoc Efficiency and 
Effectiveness Committee (h and o u t on file in th e Board offic e) . 
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30. Information Only - Distance Education as Cost-Saving Strategy (Agend a Item #31)  – 

(Cont’d.)  

Regent Cobb asked if it was true that Great Basin College was the institution with the 
greatest number of distance education students.  President Diekhans replied that as of 
the last SCS survey, GBC utilized 45% of the System’s video bandwidth for its 
videoconference classes.  He added that GBC owned approximately 30-35 video sites 
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30. Information Only - Distance Education as Cost-Saving Strategy (Agend a Item #31)  – 

(Cont’d.)  

has not seen data on whether or not this leads to successful outcomes on a long term 
basis.  Vice Chancellor Nichols replied that the models of institutions that do primarily 
online education have been very successful in student success.  However, it depends in 
great part on how and for whom it is done.  Certain groups must be targeted.  It was also 
important that the academic perspective for online courses be exactly the same as for 
traditional courses. 
 
President Maryanksi related that NSC offers approximately 30% of its courses online.  
NSC Provost Lesley Di Mare related that NSC had appointed an online task force to 
consider the positive and negative effects of online teaching.  Consequently, NSC 
joined an organization called Eduventures.  That organization allows its partners to look 
at the research that has been done on these exact questions both nationally and 
comparatively. 
 
Chair Wixom asked Provost Di Mare to coordinate with Vice Chancellor Nichols and 
with the other institutions.  He also asked that this topic be an ongoing Council of 
Presidents’ issue.  The System needed to make sure that its online efforts were in line 
with its productivity measures.  He asked Vice Chancellor Nichols to coordinate the 
collection of that data and to provide a report 01g-6 Tj
-0.04 (o)-14(.  )]Tn a 01g .92 0 Td
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30. Information Only - Distance Education as Cost-Saving Strategy (Agend a Item #31)  – 

(Cont’d.)  

fully online.  Offering entirely online graduate degrees has not been pursued.  He 
related that online courses were supported primarily through education outreach and 
was therefore almost entirely self supporting.  He felt that the increased demand for 
online courses was due to the increased demand for flexibility. 
 
Regent Rawson felt that online courses allow students to receive their degree in 3-4 
years instead of 5 years.  However, there were some classes that do not lend themselves 
to the online environment.  He related that he had taught a dental anthropology course 
in the regular and online classroom.  It was a far harder course for him to teach online 
but it did not require the classroom space.  He could see why campuses that are pressed 
for classroom space may want to implement more online courses.  He did agree that 
online courses increased the faculty workload. 
 
President Lucey stated that this was an incredibly complex issue.  18% of WNC’s 
classes were available online and that lower number reflected their caution due to the 
available data on retention and success.  She felt that it came down to the type of 
student, the type of class and how committed the instructor was to achieving high levels 
of completion despite the medium.  She stated that for a young learner that does not 
have college experience, it can be a devastating experience that may seriously 
undermine their future educational goals.  However, for a 30-35 year old returning 
student who simply does not have time to deal with their job and family and get to 
campus, online courses are a life saver. 
 
President Diekhans related that nationally, the average completion rate for online 
courses was 50%.  However, GBC averages 70% completion for online courses and 
80% completion rate for their traditional courses. 

 
The meeting recessed at 1:28 p.m. and reconvened at 1:37 p.m. on Friday, June 19, 2009, with 
all members present except for Regent Alden. 
 
31. Approved - Election of Officers (Agend a Item #32)  - In accordance with Regents’ Bylaws 

(Artic le IV, Sectio n 2) , the Board of Regent held an 
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33. Approved – Budget & Finance Committee (Agend a Item #34)  – Chair Ron Knecht reported 

that the Budget & Finance Committee met on June 18, 2009, and heard the following 
reports: 
All Funds revenues and expenses of the NSHE for the third quarter of fiscal year 2008-
2009. 
 
NSHE Fiscal Exceptions of self-supporting budgets and the status of state appropriations 
for the third quarter of fiscal year 2008-2009. 
 
Budget transfers of state appropriated funds between functions for the third quarter of 
fiscal year 2008-2009. 
 
The Committee discussed the development and reporting of various data elements that 
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34. Approved – Cultural Diversity & Security Committee (Agend a Item #35)  – (Cont’d.)  

Committee requested a system-wide report in six months on the drop-out rates of Native 
American students and what institutions are doing to improve such rates in light of the 
100 percent dropout rate among students at Moapa Valley High School. 
 
Dr. Christine Clark, Co-chair of the NSHE Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion Council, 
presented a report on the outcome of the Council’s recent meetings. 
 
Assistant Vice Chancellor Crystal Abba presented highlights from the 2007-08 NSHE 
Diversi t y Report  including information on the ethnic/racial distribution of students, 
faculty, and staff and diversity-related performance indicators. 
 
Mr. Michael Murray, Deputy Director of the UNLV Department of Police Services 
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35. Approved – Student & Academic Affairs Committee (Agend a Item #36)  – (Cont’d.)  

�¾ The Committee requested that staff explore the matter of eliminating the university 
credit requirement completely, which will be brought to a future meeting for 
discussion. 

�¾ The Committee recommended approval of arevision to Board policy concerning 
the early admission and enrollment of vocational secondary students at NSHE 
institutions providing that credit may be given for tech prep courses previously 
completed in the freshman and sophomore year of high school by high school 
juniors and senior identified as Vocational Program Completers (Title 4, Cha pter 16, 
Sectio n 7)  (Ref. SAA -3 on file in th e Board offic e) ;  

�¾ The Committee recommended approval of an update to the joint policy 
statement of the Nevada State Board of Education, the State Board for Career 
and Technical Education, and the Board of Regents concerning the Tech 
Prep/Associate Degree program developed in accordance with the goals of the 
Carl D. Perkins Vocational and Applied Technology Education Act of 1990; 

�¾ The Committee recommended approval ofa revision to NSHE grading policy 
providing that institutions may denote a course as “in progress” or IP pending 
completion of the course or end of the term, and further providing for 
appropriate grade indicators for replaced grades and for cases of academic 
renewal when all course grades within a term are removed according to an 
institution’s academic renewal policy (Title 4, Chapter 16, Sectio n 39)  (Ref. SAA -4 on 
file in th e Board offic e) ; 

�¾ The Committee recommended approval of a revision to the Board’s policy regarding 
the student information system, providing a System-wide “opt-out” provision, 
incorporating recent changes to the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act, 
revising the definition of “school officials” to be consistent with the Procedures and 
Guidelines Manual, and providing campus guidelines for a non-disclosure statement 
to student regarding student directory information (Title 4, Chapter 16, Sectio n 26 and 
P&G Manual, Chapter 6, Sectio n 13)  (Ref. SAA -5 on file in th e Board offic e) ;  

�¾ The Committee requested additional information on the use of collection agencies by 
institutions and at what point student accounts are turned over to an agency for 
collection – this information will be brought back to a future meeting for discussion. 

�¾ The Committee recommended approval of a revision to the Board’s policy on 
deferred payment plans allowing institutions to implement deferred payment 
plans that align with their institutional mission and meet the needs of all students 
and that offers greater flexibility in establishing requirements and minimum 
balance amounts (Title 4, Chapter 17, Section 15) .  In response to student concerns, 
the Committee changed the policy as presented to make the final allowable date 
for payment under deferred payment plans the end of the semester or course, 
whichever comes first, rather than the tenth week of the semester (Ref. SAA -6 on 
file in th e Board offic e) . 

 
Regent Schofield moved acceptance of the report 
and approval of committee recommendations.  
Regent Blakely seconded.  Motion carried.  Regents 
Alden and Page were absent. 
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36. Approved – Technology Committee (Agend a Item #34)  – (Cont’d.)  

Director Render explained that NSHE has always maintained a commitment to a 
“vanilla” implementation – as close to out of the box software set up as possible.  
However, vanilla does not satisfy all of the business requirements of NSHE and it was 
always planned in the contract to have a few modifications.  Thus far, the number of 
approved modifications is minimal. 
 
Chair Crear queried whether these modifications were included at the time of contract 
negotiations and that there was a consistent “apples-to-apples” comparison. Chief 
Counsel Bart Patterson answered that all bidders were treated equally – and that all 
were required to bid on certain software customizations that NSHE knew it would need.  
In addition, hourly rates were contractually locked in should other customizations be 
required at a later date.  Further, Chief Counsel Patterson affirmed that software 
enhancements would have been required regardless of what vendor NSHE contracted 
with as none of the products were written to suit all of the business practices of Nevada. 
 
Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich went on to explain that the goal for NSHE has 
always been to have an integrated resources planning platform.  The endeavor is that the 
platform is in place and it stays in place – where the campuses are not allowed to tweak 
the configuration to the point that disparate models exist that don’t allow for apples-to-
apples management.  Executive Vice Chancellor Klaich went on to say that the 
campuses would sometimes not be able to do what they wish to do with the system 
because project management has been tasked with keeping base elements consistent and 
constant. 
 
Chair Crear asked what difference the students would experience when go lives 
occurred in the fall for the UNLV and TMCC institutions.  Director Render stated that 
for students being admitted this fall, they will simply use a new tool to submit and 
process their applications. For students already familiar with the online access to these 
resources, it will be perceived as a seamless transition.  Chair Crear stated that it was 
extremely important that word of these positive improvements happening in our 
community be conveyed as institutions implement and go live.   
 
Director Render stated that a major project milestone will be reached before the end of 
June with the completion of bio-demo conversion effort:  the combining of all 
institutions’ student information data into in a single representation of the population of 
students and faculty in NSHE.  This process has required the reconciliation and removal 
of duplicates for over 1.5 million records, a heroic undertaking at the institutions.   
 
Regent Wixom expressed concern at a negative divergence seen in a graph in the summary 
report, and potential project slippage.  Director Render stated that a negative divergence is 
not untypical and attributed the divergence to the bio demo conversion.  The planned 
timeline was missed, but the project caught up.  The project implementation team closely 
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36. Approved – Technology Committee (Agend a Item #34)  – (Cont’d.)  

Klaich clarified that the iNtegrate  project governance structure created an Executive 
Oversight Committee to oversee any major changes to the project and the project’s 
governance calls for a Regent to sit on that committee.  Regent Leavitt agreed that the 
Board should consider Regent Crear to sit on the Executive Oversight Committee.  
Director Render affirmed that report would be prepared and made available starting in 
July. 
 
As this is the last meeting for this committee, Regent Leavitt thanked Chair Crear for 
his service and hard work.  Regent Wixom and Regent Schofield avowed their 
appreciation as well. 
 
Action Items: 
Board action was requested to approve the following recommendations of the 
Technology Committee: 
 

�¾ Minutes – The Committee recommended approval of the minutes from the 
March 30, 2009, Committee meeting (Ref. TC -1 on file in th e Board offic e) . 

 
Regent Crear moved acceptance of the report and 
approval of committee recommendations.  Regent 
Geddes seconded.  Motion carried.  Regents Alden 
and Page were absent. 
 
 

37. Approved – Board Development Committee (Agend a Item #38)  - Chair James Dean 
Leavitt reported that the Board Development Committee met on June 12, 2009, and 
heard the following reports: 
The Committee reviewed and discussed proposed changes to the NSHE mission 
statement, as presented by Vice Chancellor Nichols (Ref. BD -2 on file in th e Board offic e).  
 
Regent Knecht recommended that a sentence regarding public service be added to the 
governance section.  He also felt it was important to recognize the diversity of the 
institutional missions within the System mission statement. 
 
The Committee agreed that the System’s primary mission is to provide higher education 
services to the citizens of Nevada.  Regent Rawson suggested that a sentence be added 
to the first paragraph recognizing the System’s additional responsibility of providing 
services to those beyond the borders of our state. 
 
Chair Leavitt recommended an addition to the mission statement citing Article 11 of the 
Constitution of the State of Nevada.  He believes that a constitutional mandate for the 
System to provide these services of higher education is of tremendous value and weight. 
 
The Committee requested that Vice Chancellor Nichols bring forward a revised 
proposal to the full Board at its August 2009 meeting reflecting these changes. 
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38. Approved – Investment Committee (Agend a Item #39)  – (Cont’d.)  

Action Items: - (Cont’d.) 
�¾ The Committee approved UNLV’s interlocal agreements between the City of 

North Las Vegas and the Nellis Airforce Base as required to support federal land 
conveyance legislation currently under consideration by the United States 
Congress.  In discussing the matter, Regent Wixom expressed concern that the 
interlocal agreements are ambiguous about the extent to which the Board and/or 
UNLV may be obligated to address the remediation effort which must be 
completed before title is transferred.  Further, Regent Wixom also expressed 
concern that the land use restrictions for promoting commercial development as 
noted in the interlocal agreements may impede UNLV’s ability to secure 
financing in the future (Ref. INV -6 on file in th e Board offic e ). 

�¾ The Committee recommended approval of UNLV’s ground lease for the 
Hotel/Conference Center for the Hospitality Campus Project (Ref. INV -7 on file in 
th e Board offic e).  

�¾ The Committee recommended approval of UNLV’s property acquisition of 5111 
Dalton Drive (Ref. INV -8 on file in th e Board offic e).  

�¾ The Committee recommended approval of UNLV’s property acquisition of 961 
Toni Avenue (Ref. INV -9 on file in th e Board offic e).  

�¾ The Committee recommended approval of a deed that transfers 29.36 acre feet 
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40. Approved – Health Sciences System Committee (Agend a Item #41)  – (Cont’d .). 

The Committee discussed a proposed change to the title of the Shadow Lane Campus 
and an adjacent parcel and recommended to the Investment Committee that it consider 
changing the title from “Board of Regents of the University and Community College 
System of Nevada, on behalf of the University of Nevada, Las Vegas” to “Board of 
Regents of the Nevada System of Higher Education.”   In discussing this proposed title 
change, the Committee discussed and recognized the importance of efforts currently 
underway to determine an appropriate and equitable means of addressing UNLV’s 
investment in the Shadow Lane Campus.  Staff will be providing the Committee with a 
progress report on these efforts at its next meeting.  
 
The Committee was provided with an overview of the initial efforts to work on the 
Shadow Lane Campus master plan for the development of inter-institutional and 
interdisciplinary health sciences activities.  Vice Chancellor Turner reported that a team 
of architects is working to identify the physical capacity of the Campus, as well as 
helping to facilitate a team of NSHE health science stakeholders in identifying potential 
programmatic opportunities for developing research, academic, clinical and/or 
administrative space on the Campus.  HSS staff will be providing the Committee with 
an update on these efforts at its next meeting. 
 
Action items: 
Board action was requested to approve the following recommendations of the Regents’ 
Health Sciences System Committee: 
 

�¾ Minutes – The Committee recommended approval of the minutes of the March 
26, 2009, Committee meeting (Ref. HSS -1 on file in the Board offic e).  

 
Regent Gallagher moved acceptance of the report 
and approval of committee recommendations.  
Regent Rawson seconded.  Motion carried.  
Regents Alden and Page were absent. 

 
 

41. New Business (Agend a Item #42)  – None. 
 
 

The meeting adjourned at 1:51 p.m. 
 
 

Prepared by:   Jessica C. Morris 
Administrative Assistant IV 
 
 

Submitted for approval by:  Scott G. Wasserman 
Chief Executive Officer of the Board of Regents 
 

Approved by the Board of Regent s at the Septemb er 17 -18, 2009, meeti ng. 
 


